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Thanksgiving Service for the Life of Anthony Edward Sweeting

Thursday 9 October, 2008, at St John’s College, Hong Kong University.

TOAST given at the reception

Dr. Dan Waters
ISO, BBS, Council Member Royal Asiatic Society HK Branch and Past President.  Dr. Waters was previously Assistant Director Education Department, Hong Kong Government.
 Professor Anthony Sweeting:

We can shed tears that he has gone,

Or we can smile because he has lived.

I had the privilege of knowing Tony for just about the entire 39 years he lived and worked in Hong Kong. 

In the 1970s a series of articles criticizing Hong Kong’s education system appeared in the South China Morning Post. Hard hitting, yes, but it was constructive. The articles were written by a young man named Anthony Sweeting. They really caused a stir in the Education Department Headquarters where I worked at the time. ‘Who was this young chap named Sweeting?’ Tony was determined to make a difference – and he did!

In those early days Sansan, later his wife, was a member of the ‘Education Action Group’. Tony joined too. Not just to take part in the ‘action’ but to be close to Sansan!

They were very much in love and they wed in 1975. It’s been a wonderful example of a successful European--Chinese marriage. 

If Tony thought something was not right he jolly well did something about it. Tony’s mix of romantic and poetic charisma varied depending on the person he was dealing with and the occasion. I will always remember him for his many kindnesses and his social graces. 

Casting my mind back to the 1970s and the series of articles Tony wrote for the Post: it was nice that the late KY Yeung, a government administrative  officer, invited Tony in 1995, to write an official report on Education Policy for the Education and Manpower Branch of Government.

Tony was a valued Council member of the Royal Asiatic Society Hong Kong Branch. He sat on the Editorial Board and worked to the very end. There are several of us members attending this ceremony today.

I had an email from Tony, in Oxford, three days before he passed across. ‘He was’, he said, ‘in the best of spirits. He would use all his inner resources to combat and defeat the cancer.’ Amazing courage! 

Winston Churchill said, shortly before he died in 1965, ‘It’s been a grand journey, well worth making once’. Tony Sweeting would have endorsed those words. We all admire you Tony, and we drink to you.  May you rest in Peace.
I now request you to raise your glasses to toast Tony.   
The Toast, my friends, is:  ‘We smile because you have lived!’
God bless you all and thank you.

Dan Waters

